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Faculty Senate



Faculty Senate Meeting Minutes

Monday, March 16, 2020
135F Thomas Boyd
Zoom URL: https://lsu.zoom.us/j/3849348385

Meeting ID: 384 934 8385
Attendance

Faculty Senate Executive Committee members present: 

1. Mandi Lopez (President, VCS)

2. Ken McMillin (Past- President, AG)

3. Prosanta Chakrabarty (Member-at-Large, Biology)

4. Julia Ledet (Member-at-Large, Science)

5. Joan King (Vice-President, Food Science)
6. Marwa Hassan (Member-at-Large, Engineering)
7. Fabio Del Piero (Secretary, PBS)

Parliamentarian: Louay Mohammed

Senators present (X = Present; A = Alternate; P = Proxy):
	#
	
	Senator Name
	#
	
	Senator Name
	#
	
	Senator Name

	1
	X
	Fereydoun Aghazadeh (ENG)
	25
	X
	Doug Gilman (SCI)
	49
	A
	Megan Papesh (HSS)

	2
	X
	Priscilla “Lilly” Allen (HSE)
	26
	X
	Marwa Hassan (ENG)
	50
	X
	Tracy Quirk (Coast)

	3
	X
	Aly Aly (ENG)
	27
	X
	Katherine Henninger (HSS)
	51
	X
	Maria Rethelyi (HSS)

	4
	X
	Kayanush (Kai) Aryana (AG)
	28
	X
	Tara A. Houston (MDA)
	52
	X
	Kirk Ryan (VCS)

	5
	
	Michael Banks (BUS)
	29
	X
	Stuart Irvine (HSS)
	53
	P
	Bhaba Sarker (ENG)

	6
	X
	Chris Barrett (HSS)
	30
	X
	Kelli Scott Kelley (AD)
	54
	X
	Stephen Shipman (SCI)

	7
	X
	Inessa Bazayev (MDA)
	31
	X
	Yunjung Kim (HSS)
	55
	X
	Chassidy Simmons (HSS)

	8
	X
	Dorin Boldor (ENG)
	32
	X
	Roger Laine (SCI)
	56
	X
	Shane Stadler (SCI)

	9
	X
	Jeffrey Brooks (Law)
	33
	X
	Elecia Lathon (HSE)
	57
	X
	Kristen Stair (AG)

	10
	
	Konstantin Busch (ENG)
	34
	X
	Lauren Lazaro (AG)
	58
	X
	Suzanne Stauffer (HSE)

	11
	X
	Cassandra Chaney (HSE)
	35
	X
	Julia Ledet (SCI)
	59
	X
	Jared Soileau (BUS)

	12
	
	Chantel D. Chauvin (HSS)
	36
	X
	Vincent LiCata (SCI)
	60
	X
	Rachel Stevens (HSS)

	13
	X
	Senlin Chen (HSE)
	37
	P
	J. Michael Martinez (HSE)
	61
	X
	Brenton Stewart (HSE)

	14
	X
	Prosanta Chakrabarty (SCI)
	38
	X
	Juan Martinez (PBS)
	62
	X
	Judith Sylvester (MCOM)

	15
	X
	Jin-Woo Choi (ENG)
	39
	X
	James Matthews (SCI)
	63
	X
	Daniel Tirone (HSS)

	16
	X
	Brett Collier (AG)
	40
	X
	John Miles (LIB)
	64
	X
	Matthew Vangjel (MDA)

	17
	X
	Brandi Conrad (HSE)
	41
	
	Mustajab Mirza (VCS)
	65
	A
	Meredith Veldman (HSS)

	18
	X
	Robert Cook (SCI)
	42
	X
	Laura Martins (HSS)
	66
	P
	Nan Walker (Coast)

	19
	X
	Theda Daniels-Race (ENG)
	43
	P
	William Monroe (Law)
	67
	X
	Wei-Hsung Wang (Energy)

	20
	X
	Jeff Davis (AG)
	44
	P
	Carl Motsenbocker (AG)
	68
	X
	Sonja Wiley (BUS)

	21
	
	Michael Desmond (AD)
	45
	X
	Ioan I. Negulescu (AG)
	69
	P
	Cathy Williams (AG)

	22
	X
	Levent Dirikolu (CBS)
	46
	X
	Robert Newman (BUS)
	
	
	

	23
	X
	Peter Doran (SCI)
	47
	X
	Pius Ngandu (HSS)
	
	
	

	24
	X
	Edward Gibbons (HSE)
	48
	X
	Rafael Orozco (HSS)
	
	
	


Guests:

	Stacia Haynie
	Alexandra Thackaberry
	Thomas Galligan
	Nicole Roth
	Jane Cassidy

	Dan Layzell
	Matt Lee
	Arend Van Gemmert
	Lawrence Rouse
	Andrew Sluyter

	Jason Wolfe
	 
	 
	
	


Public Comments on Agenda Items
None.

Consideration of the Minutes from February 12, 2020
Moved by Levent Dirikolu and John Miles. 
Approved unanimously with potential corrections.
State of the University, Thomas C. Galligan, LSU Interim President

Interim President Galligan thanked the senators and guests attending the virtual meeting.  He emphasized that online instruction and operations of the University under the present circumstances were for the safety of the faculty, staff, and students.  Effective tomorrow, March 17, most staff will be working remotely due to groups of 50 or more are prohibited by Governor John Bel Edwards.  “Essential” employees as outlined in PS-18 will continue to work at the university. Students of the residence halls are being told that if they can go home, they should.  Dining services on campus will be complying to the Governor’s decree—grab and go only.  International students and other students that cannot go home will continue to be supported as events unfold.

Q & A Summary:

Joan King: Can we do research in our labs?
Stacia Haynie: VP Sam Bentley has asked for continuity plans for all labs that are due today.  Those plans will be reviewed, and administration will be relying on faculty members on how best to keep those labs up and running, best practices for social distancing as well as how labs will be cleaned.  This is not a total closure of campus but moving to remote working where possible.   
Lauren Lazaro: Does this apply to LSU AgCenter research?

Thomas Galligan: Yes.

Daniel Tirone: Have there been any discussions of suspending teaching evaluations for this semester?
Stacia Haynie: I have not had that conversation, no.  I am sure that we are happy to consider whatever the faculty would think would best.  It will certainly be an unusual semester and I suspect an outlier in terms of evaluations.  I would also suggest that there may be some faculty who would want those if they consider them critical for their files, so, if we consider the review in light of this semester as opposed to cancelling them, I think certainly we can have those kinds of conversations.

Robert Cook: Will cleaning supplies be provided/supplied to workspaces?

Dan Layzell: The basic answer to that, there will continue to be custodial support in terms of cleaning and if there are specific cleaning supplies that are needed, I would put those orders in for them.  We will continue to have janitorial staff and other facility staff on campus during this time.
Prosanta Chakrabarty: I’m sure that you guys are considering this, but let’s make sure to take care of those folks too that are doing the dirty work.  They’re probably the most at risk.

Dan Layzell: Yes, we absolutely have our employee health and safety at the top of the list.

Thomas Galligan: Now, to this extent, janitors don’t clean labs.  Can we supply cleaning products for the labs?

Dan Layzell: Yes.  I think that we can.  Now again, this is a very unusual time and I will be talking with facilities to make sure that they have such supplies available.  

Prosanta Chakrabarty: The big one for that is we dilute bleach to 10%.  I think most labs, molecular labs, are swabbing.  I don’t know about the Vet School, but that’s pretty standard.  

Mandi Lopez: A lot of our equipment cannot tolerate bleach, so, we need to have appropriate cleaning materials.  This is especially important when it comes to things like microscopes and more sensitive equipment.  

Dan Layzell: I guess I would then defer to Stacia on this.  If there are specific needs regarding research labs, it might be best to move those up through VP Bentley’s office just to make sure that we’ve got an orderly flow of needs coming through there and nothing falls through the cracks.  

Stacia Haynie: And again, I would note that that information should be a part of the remote planning document that is being submitted.  

Robert Cook: Will the deadline for faculty reports be extended?

Mandi Lopez: Can you provide clarity Dr. Cook on what specific reports you are referring to?

Robert Cook: Basically, in Chemistry and the College of Science, faculty reports are due March 20 and the faculty are putting a large amount of their energy into going online.  
Stacia Haynie: We can certainly look into that date and determine a flexible point.  

Priscilla Allen: Can someone clarify the policy on notifying directors or chairs about any travel including personal travel?
Dan Layzell:  There is a form that is up on the travel website.  We are now requiring any domestic travel to go through the same process that we had implemented on international travel.  In terms of personal travel, I will need to get further guidance on that.  We are asking you to notify your directors or supervisors of any personal trips during this period of time.
Jeffrey Brooks: Have any preliminary plans been made for the summer semester?
Thomas Galligan: We hope that we may be back to normal.  Although I think normal will be redefined by that time.  If we are not, we will well in advance announce what our plans will be.

Aly Aly: Can we redistribute the grades, to exclude final exams?
Stacia Haynie: I think the challenge there may be for a student who is not in a good position for their grade and therefore they don’t have the opportunity for a final exam.  Faculty members may want to be thoughtful about that and provide students the opportunity if they don’t want to take a final assessment. That would be up to the faculty member, but I think it might be problematic for a student that, for example, may have a failing grade but with the final exam could pass, to not be given the opportunity for a final assessment.  
John Miles: Is there a place online where we can go to find out who is and who isn’t “essential”?
Stacia Haynie: The President mentioned PS-18, but this is not a typical hurricane situation as what we normally think of.  That, again, will be a determination that should be in those continuity plans where the supervisor has determined these individuals are essential personnel.  We will be reviewing those.  If we see individuals that have been determined essential and they are problematic, then we will reach out to those individuals.  I can tell you I would not consider myself essential.  I would be working remotely from home.

Lauren Lazaro: What about students that do not have personal computers?
Stacia Haynie: The emergency operations center is working on having some essential sites open on campus but that is assuming that the students that are either in this community or students who are not able to return home and are in the residence halls.  We appreciate that that is going to be a challenge for those students we are asking to go home, and home does not have access to a computer or internet.  We will ask that faculty work with those students and from a question earlier asked, if the faculty member agrees that the student is sufficiently far along enough in the course, they can work with the student to complete the course with the grade at that point. We will be very lenient with either W policies or incomplete policies.  We are hoping that we can all be very creative.  I would also say that students reach out to internet companies.  My understanding from VP Thackaberry is that internet companies are currently offering free or low payment options including greater bandwidth.  
Fereydoun Aghazadeh: How will exams be secured?

Sasha Thackaberry: We have some options for remote proctoring.  There are some platform choices that faculty can make to minimize the risk to academic integrity.  It does not take it away completely.  There is Turnitin, a plagiarism checker.  We have some recommendations to create assessments that minimize the likelihood of that.  LSU has a low rate contract with ProctorU; however, they have an issue whereby all other universities are now utilizing their services and overloading servers.  We are creating some low-tech pedagogical resources.  Because of bandwidth issues, this is why we are making “lowest tech standards” the standard for going online.  We want to be very mindful of the fact that we don’t want faculty to go out and immediately record lectures and PowerPoints that some students might not be able to access because of their connectivity issues.  We are recommending posting actual files—posting PowerPoints, lecture notes, in addition to things like Zoom.  Zoom works very well on mobile, so, we are trying to make recommendations that are both lightweight for faculty and lightweight for connectivity issues.  If you are having connectivity issues, remote proctoring is not the best choice.  
Stacia Haynie: We are hoping that faculty would work with LSU Online to think through alternative assessments rather than utilizing ProctorU.  The only country is turning to their services and capacity will be an issue.  However, should faculty feel that it is absolutely essential and there is no alternative, we do not want that cost to be on the student.  That means the institution will bear that cost and we are hoping to minimize that.  We are encouraging faculty to be creative and LSU Online has many different options to help assess student outcomes and minimize integrity issues.  We are working to secure those avenues first and if there is absolutely no other alternative, then for the final assessment we will be working with faculty to cover those costs.  However, assessments between now and the final, faculty members need to be talking to their deans and directors. 
Robert Cook: This may be a question to the state government but are there any thoughts on extending the fiscal year, as instrument repair monies and such may not be able to be spent by fiscal year end? Will these monies disappear?
Dan Layzell: We are in conversation with the state about budgetary issues and all schools are in the same situation.  Hopefully we will get some guidance and as soon as we do, we will convey that.  By chance they do not extend or there is not an opportunity to go beyond June 30, we might look at some internal strategies that we have available to us to be able to restrict money going into the next fiscal year so you don’t lose it.

Julia Ledet: Can students get a reprieve on the W policy concerning the limitation on the allotted number of W's?  Is it possible to not count W's received during the Spring 2020 Semester towards the allowable number of W's?
Stacia Haynie: Yes, absolutely.  There will be a very generous curve of W’s that students will have access to.
Joan King: Are university buildings going to be open for deliveries?  I am hearing it will be the faculty's responsibility to meet delivery persons.
Dan Layzell: Yes.

Julia Ledet: On the State Level, will students lose TOPS if this impacts the number of hours they earn?
Stacia Haynie: Obviously, the university is not able to make that call.  That would be at the Regents and at the state legislative level.  We are certainly hopeful that they will be mindful at the challenge that this semester has presented to students.  I will be advocating on their behalf and I will say, universally, people have been responsive to those concerns.
Mandi Lopez.  We did have a conversation today, and I do want to put forth, that if it is not essential for you to be physically present to do your job, it is best for you do it remotely to make way for those who cannot conduct their jobs elsewhere.  Is that fair to say?

Thomas Galligan: That absolutely fair to say and I also think that is the best way for us to social distance and to flatten the curve of the disease.

Mandi Lopez: So, I think that may be another way to look at essential personnel.  That is, we continue our work and deadlines remain the same, our expectations remain essentially the same with a slightly different reality, but if we can work remotely and open up the space it will allow those who don’t have any other choices to finish their work.

Thomas Galligan: Yes, absolutely.

Stacia Haynie: We are receiving a number of questions from students about reimbursements. We are certainly, for example, in a residence hall, we are prorating amounts if students leave.  For student fees and those fees where we are continuing to provide education, their tuition and fees will continue to be paid.  For the University Rec Center, since we have shut that facility down, we are in conversations around that fee and others like it specifically.  We will be providing that information as soon as we are able to work through that.  
Julia Ledet: Can Paw Points that were not used be rolled over to the Fall Semester?  This suggestion came straight from a student.
Stacia Haynie: I think ideally, we would love to roll everything over to the fall semester.  We will have to determine that feasibility on a fee by fee basis.  However, yes, we would love to see the paw points return and every student along with them.  The challenge is the students graduating.

Fereydoun Aghazadeh: Will there be flexible P&T deadlines?

Stacia Haynie: I have not looked at that calendar yet, but certainly we want to be looking at that.  If you’re talking about moving faculty whose tenure was disrupted by this intervention, we will have those conversations.  
Robert Cook: How will travel expenses for canceled tickets be reimbursed, as shorts travel is saying a large number of tickets that have been purchased are nonrefundable? Can such tickets even if not used be charged to grants?
Dan Layzell: Just to be very clear, this is not Shorts Travel’s decision.  The policies on how refunds are credited is done on an airline by airline basis.  They are well aware that this is a problem and we are continuing to work through that issue.  If the airline cancels the flight, typically there will be a refund.  If the decision is made to cancel a meeting or something of that nature that is outside the purview of the airline, then you might get a credit for another ticket and not a reimbursement.  
Mandi Lopez: Who should faculty reach out to, to work through some of these questions?

Dan Layzell: Work through Donna Torres’s office.  They are the ones that handle those questions.  
Mandi Lopez: Thank you all for taking time from your very busy schedules to meet with us.  Would VP Lee or Senior Vice Provost Cassidy like to share anything?

Matt Lee: I would just echo what the Provost has said.  She hit all of the points in terms of the academic side.  I want to personally express the extraordinary lengths the faculty have been taking in order to make this happen.  We know that it is a huge undertaking and we are doing everything we can to get support resources available.  There is a faculty-facing resource website, but there is also a student resource-facing website to help them get used to the new format.  Just because we will not be here on campus does not mean that we will not continue to build those resources.  If anyone has any questions, feel free to email me directly.

Stacia Haynie: And Sasha, if you wanted to say a little bit about the extended hours for support—certainly through this survey the information that we’ve received and the responses that were made.
Mandi Lopez: We would like to welcome and thank VP Thackaberry for attending and any new information or thoughts.

Sasha Thackaberry: In our virtual world, we have been working on this stuff for a couple of weeks now.  All of our 12 learning experience designers have been re-tasked for support for faculty.  They are online now until 9:00pm tonight in an open Zoom room.  Faculty have asked for real-time support and extended hours and we are online all weekend from 8:00am to 8:00pm.  We will continue to do “hyper-care” until it is no longer needed.  There are also trainings everyday—10:00am, 2:00pm, and 5:00pm, Monday through Friday this week.  We will be online and available for drop in help during the week from 10:00am -9:00pm and 8:00am to 8:00pm on weekends.  All webinars are being recorded, captioned, and posted.  There are also numerous videos and information available with links to Grok articles.  Some of those Grok articles need to be updated and if any faculty member notices this issue, let ITS know.  Normally this kind of process would taken around 4 months with detailed conversations between the faculty member and experience designer.  So, we are mainly aiming at getting things online not to have a holistic learning experience, but to ensure the continuity of instruction.  Our design team has been working with OAA continuously and are making changes to the student and faculty support webpages as information is known.  There are direct links to Zoom as well as step-by-step instructions to the new Moodle interface.  The survey is still live, so please continue to let us know your needs.  Please send student questions to the student support webpage. 
Mandi Lopez: Has there been a lot of faculty use?

Sasha Thackaberry: The support we are providing is the faculty-facing support.  Saturday was slow, however, it picked up towards Sunday night.  Please spread the word.  They don’t have to do it all on their own.  The webinars have been pretty well attended.

Mandi Lopez: I have to say in my experience, I was completely blown away.  Thank you so much.  

Sasha Thackaberry: Thank you.  It’s the teams coming together and making it work.  
Stacia Haynie: Over the weekend, we’ve received a number of concerns from students about assignments that were due today, or tomorrow.  Classes are cancelled this week and we need faculty to adjust their schedule and assignments for March 30.  The only exceptions to that are the students in the 7-week modules through LSU Online.  Any spring semester course that is face to face or online, those classes are cancelled this week.  Part of that reason is that we are asking students to move out.  They are headed home and their capacity to do assignments is constrained.  We want to make sure that faculty understand that assignments and exams are not due this week.  Those need to be reassigned.  I’m sorry for the inconvenience to faculty and students, but we need to adjust accordingly.  
Mandi Lopez: So, move all deadlines to the week after spring break.  Correct?

Stacia Haynie:  Right.  Classes are cancelled and therefore, so is requiring students to submit assignments or take exams.  We need faculty to adjust their schedules.  We will not resume any activities until March 30.
Peter Doran: Do we know if there will be an issue with all the traffic/bandwidth on Zoom all at once? (I.e. when we are all teaching on Zoom)
Sasha Thackaberry: It is the SAS-space system and is extensible and should be a problem.  However, some students do not have good connectivity.  If you are going to do Zoom or post lectures, we recommend keeping the lectures as short as possible and doing them in increments. You also do not have to do it synchronously.  Just because your class is, for example, 9:00-10:30am, you do not have to lecture during that same time online.  You can provide those lectures and activities asynchronously.  That is our recommendation so that those students that do not have good connectivity can still participate.  
Jeff Brooks: Can we get the website for the Geaux Online hub?
Sasha Thackaberry: Faculty site: https://online.lsu.edu/online-contingency-plan/, the student site is https://online.lsu.edu/learner-support/.  We are sharing this messaging with faculty:  LSU Online has adjusted our hours and expanded our availability as a result of the limited capacity and hours of the FTC.  LSU Online will therefore be doing the following: 1. Providing daily trainings during the week for faculty at 10 AM, 2 PM and 5 PM.  No registration is required.  There is a live link on the faculty page with the times where they can just click right into the training.  2. The design team will be providing real-time support via Zoom from 10 AM – 9 PM during the week and 8 AM – 8 PM during the weekends for the next couple weeks.  Find this via the “Live Support” button in the right-hand sidebar.  A Learning Experience Designer will be available to answer questions, share screens, walk faculty through specific functionality, and answer questions.  3. We are creating a whole series of recommendations for different subject areas as well as producing a great number of short videos.  We have created a QuickStart guide for going online.
Jason Wolfe: Am I allowed to have Dual Enrollment assignments due during Spring Break? Our partner schools have different schedules.
Stacia Haynie: The Regents met this morning and we are getting clarification on any high school partners.  We will be communicating directly with those faculty once we have clearer guidance.
Thomas Galligan: If I could close as I began, all great universities have great faculty.  You are all not just great, you’re fantastic and I’m proud to call you my colleagues.  I’m profoundly grateful for all that you do for our students and our community.  

Research Lab Continuity Plans, Sam Bentley, Vice President, Office of Research and Development
It’s possible that we will be moving toward a more closed version of campus.  We are still identifying an extended list of essential personnel to maintain laboratory operations.  Those research continuity plans are coming in as we speak.  We will probably receive several hundred and those names included on those plans will be added to the list of essential personnel.  We will rely on those names to maintain lab operations.  Most of the departments sending in plans have stated that they are able to work remotely.  Exceptions have been those labs with live animals, instruments that cannot easily be powered down, and live cultures or specimens.   We are currently working through the process.

Q & A Summary:
Prosanta Chakrabarty: There was some confusion between the operational plans and the research plans.  Your office might two different plans.  

Mandi Lopez: So, the research operational continuity versus the overall continuity. 

Sam Bentley: So far, we have been pretty clear in understanding the research plans thus far that are being submitted as requested directly to a database within ORED.  There hasn’t been any confusion so far.  Things are moving very quickly, and everyone is trying to decipher remote work versus extended lists of essential personnel and how we have done things in the past.  I’m sure there will a few things to work through.  
President’s Report

1. If conditions improve, the Faculty Senate meeting on April 21 will be in the standard venue, the LSU Foundation.

2. The items originally on the Faculty Senate March agenda will be moved to the April agenda.
3. Should we need to remain in the digital universe, plans are in place to do so.

4. Several of the Faculty Senate Executive Committee attended the ALFS meeting that took place on February 29, 2020.  Governor Edwards addressed the group and the results of the statewide faculty survey were presented.  Those observations will be reserved until the April meeting.

5. Two new resolutions, one on the dependent maternity care loophole and the other on resolving the AAUP censure are in final form.  They will be presented during the April meeting.
6. There are some issues in the Geaux Grants launch identified by some faculty.  Those questions and comments were presented to AVP Steven Beck in the last FSEC meeting.  Despite the hiccups, the launch is more successful than the previous platform.
7. The FSEC met with all three Dean of the Graduate School candidates.  They were impressed by quality and qualifications of all candidates.  Please be sure to complete all surveys.  Faculty input is vital to the selection of our leadership.

8. Transitioning to this new pedagogical paradigm will not be easy, and there are few if not any faculty that are not impacted by these new demands.  However, support from all university divisions has been extraordinary.  I encourage you to utilize the services available and the extra work will undoubtedly be beneficial.  

9. The Covid-19 pandemic has unleashed a significant amount of fear to a student generation that has never recognized a world health crisis of this level before.  It’s a delicate balance to acknowledging anxiety and/or alternatively minimizing genuine perceptions or feelings.  Patience and understanding are tough despite our own worries.  Please recommend that students focus on legitimate sources of information, utilize a healthy support system, and reach out to medical professionals including those in the Student Health Center as they feel necessary.  Now is the time for tolerance and understanding.  This might be a time to put our personal differences aside just for a while and work together in the spirit of cooperation. 
10. Faculty, administration, and staff have worked tirelessly together these last few weeks.  Matriculation and graduation of our students is foremost.  
_________________________________________________________________________________________________________________
Old Business

None.
_________________________________________________________________________________________________________________
New Business

Faculty Senate Leadership Candidates
Candidates
President: Mandi Lopez
Vice President: Joan King, Marwa Hassan

Secretary: Fabio Del Piero

Member-at-Large: Aly Aly, Marwa Hassan, John Miles, Suzanne Stauffer
All moved to adjourn at 4:00pm. 
